UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

February 9, 2017

2:00 p.m.
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The City Council Study Session was held in Council Chambers on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Thursday, January 9, 2017.  
Councilmember McMahon stated that as a result of the excused absences of Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Glickert, he would like to make a motion to nominate Councilmember Carr, who would be next in terms of seniority, to run tonight's meeting.  Seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.  Councilmember Carr called the Study Session to order at 2:07 p.m.  In addition, the following members of Council were present:




Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Steven McMahon



Councilmember Terry Crow; (Arrived at 3:15 p.m.) 



Councilmember Michael Glickert; (Excused)                                 





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson
Also in attendance was Acting City Manager, Charles Adams and Andrea Riganti, Director of Community Development.  
Hearing no requests to amend the agenda, Councilmember Carr proceeded as follows:

AGENDA
1. Olive Boulevard Redevelopment Opportunities
Councilmember Carr opened the discussion by asking Ms. Riganti to make her presentation on Olive Boulevard, which staff and several members of Council have been looking at with respect to its potential for redevelopment.  
Introduction
Andrea Riganti, Director of Community Development, informed everyone that additional handouts were available for those who had not received them. She stated that her presentation would consist of an introduction, background of past efforts, community development perspectives, next steps and a question and answer segment.  (The handouts, along with today's presentation, can be found online at the City's website.)  

Also in attendance are Jonathan Browne and Michael Koch from Novus Development.  Ms. Riganti stated staff has been working with Novus for several years to discuss and identify redevelopment opportunities.  Mr. Koch is a resident of U City, and both gentlemen are local developers with interest in the area.  Novus was also an applicant for the City of Olivette's recent RFP.    

Snapshot of the Corridor
· Major arterial consisting of 4 miles from Skinker to 170  
· Partly maintained by MoDOT and St. Louis County

· Recent traffic counts equate to 21,000 vehicles per day

· Characterized by a strip development

· Mixed land uses consisting of industrial/commercial and general/commercial

Strengths

· Excellent infrastructure 

· Recent road improvements

· Streetscape

· Central location

· Local amenities

· Properties available for redevelopment

· Renewed interest 
· Improved economy

· Auto-oriented development patterns

· Public assistance, i.e., Facade Improvement Grant and EDRST loans

Weaknesses

· Under-utilization of properties
· Fragmented appearance

· Obsolete and deteriorating buildings

· Shallow lots; with the exception of a few large parcels

· Zoning setback restrictions 
Redevelopment Challenges

· Multiple landowners

· Substandard condition of numerous sectors
· Destination/transportation channel
· Variety of uses and character

· Multimodal distribution
· Sustainability and charisma from a local and city-wide perspective
Recent Accomplishments

· Business retention/attraction and promotion

· Participation in Chamber of Commerce

· Facade Improvement Grants

· Beautification efforts via U City in Bloom

· Regular contact with businesses; site visits and surveys

· Technical assistance for developers

· Planning initiatives; Comprehensive Plan, Design Guidelines (The 2005 Comprehensive Plan illustrates areas identified as opportunities for redevelopment)
· Joint Redevelopment Task Force

· Property acquisition

· Senn Bierwerks/restaurant 
Conclusions/Recommendations of Staff

In 2007 staff issued an RFP for a mixed-use development within this area, to include an anchor store, hotel, and residential use.  One response was received, which staff determined was a result of flawed timing and a poor economy.  Nevertheless, it is still staff's opinion that Olive Boulevard represents the gateway to this community. Today, there is renewed interest in this area and staff believes its recommendation to revisit the 2007 proposal is substantiated by Olivette's redevelopment strategies incorporated within their latest RFP.

Although staff has not identified a defined study area, their recommendation is to concentrate on the 1-70/Olive interchange; west of McKnight/Woodson and north and south of Olive Boulevard. This could include all or several parcels located to the south of Olive, where zoning designations range from industrial to multi-family residential, to commercial.  A study to determine the potential for joint development initiatives within this area has been conducted by the Redevelopment Task Force.  

Prior to the issuance of their RFP, Olivette retained a consulting firm to prepare a market analysis, which included areas within U City.  The report, which is attached to the Study Session materials, illustrates gaps in certain areas where supply does not meet the demand.  So, in spite of the fact U City has not performed its own market analysis for this particular interchange, in essence, Olivette has already done the work.  


Staff believes that redevelopment of the Olive Boulevard Corridor will achieve several goals: 
· Establish a gateway that celebrates the community 
· Institute a destination-oriented hub  
· Generate favorable economic impacts

In order to support or induce development, the City may have to give consideration to some of the following common financial incentives:
· Tax Increment Financing (TIF); enables municipalities to self-finance its redevelopment programs. Funds can pay for public improvements and other economic development incentives using the increased property tax revenue the improvements generate
· Community Improvement Districts (CID); property assessments based on sales or property taxes that can be used for operational services and public improvements 
· Transportation Development Tax (TDT); transportation-related activities

· Tax abatement; exemptions and reductions that lower the cost of owning real and personal property by reducing or eliminating the taxes a company pays 
Ms. Riganti then invited Jonathan Browne and Michael Koch to provide Council with their perspective of Olive's potential for redevelopment.  

Introduction
Jonathan Browne, President of Novus Development, thanked Council and staff for the opportunity to participate in this discussion.  Other than the general vision that any developer has of always looking for a site that could be healthier, he stated his initial interest was based on the fact that none of the four quadrants were meeting the potential of this site, and that it was extremely visible. However, living in U City Michael had the ability to see and understand all of U City's qualities.  So two years ago, he and Michael scheduled a meeting with Andrea to see what, if anything, the City was looking at from a redevelopment standpoint.  Several projects were mentioned, but there was nothing specific at that point in time.  


Subsequent to that, Olivette issued an RFP for the southwest quadrant of 1-70 and Olive, which Novus participated in, but was unsuccessful in securing the bid.   Nonetheless, that process allowed Novus to become more aware of the locale, economics, significant tenants with strong interest in this area, and traffic patterns within the quadrant.  So, based on his belief that Olivette's development augments U City's aspirations Novus re-engaged with Andrea to see whether this property is in fact, a possibility for redevelopment, and to learn more about the City's vision.  
Novus's focus is between 1-70 and McKnight Road, which is a full diamond interstate location, and its vision is to develop a mixed-use site consisting of a large portion of retail/commercial, with some residential and office spaces.


Mr. Browne stated that several of the scenarios being presented tonight represent previous recommendations they believe still have positive merit, but were unsuccessful largely due to a business cycle that was not conducive to this type of a development.   His belief is that this current business cycle is in a favorable upswing where lenders are looking for loans, borrowing is cheap and therefore, is an opportune time for such a development to happen.

Snapshot of the Corridor

For the most part, the key word for this area would be functional obsolescence.  Businesses currently operating are happenstance rather than planned, resulting in a patchwork of buildings and uses that may or may not meet the desired aesthetic or economic growth.  But no one with a development background could drive past the 1-70/Olive Corridor and not see opportunity.
· The site has a blending of commercial which demands access provided by the interstate
· Its proximity to employment lends to the concept of mixed-use development

· Multiple parcel assemblage with a tract of land that lends itself to critical mass and the possibility of an anchor type tenant as the economic engine 

· The potential need for relocation can easily be accomplished through utilization of the significant amount of land located to the east of the corridor

Possible Scenarios

There is an irreducible minimum, as represented in Scenario No. 1,  where a certain size is required to attract the time and energy needed for any redevelopment; anything less than this minimum would be challenging.   It can be argued that Scenario No. 4 represents the best of all four scenarios presented, and is what the City should aspire to do.  However, the ultimate determination will be premised on the City's vision of what it would like to see happen in this area.    
1. South of Olive; west boundary being 1-70; east boundary being McKnight, and the south boundary being an existing creek.  This core area, consisting of approximately 15 acres is sufficient to accommodate an anchor and retail/corner retail development.  
2. Proceeding north, the next phase has three obstacles; a residential area, a school, and a public storage facility.  As a result, there are relatively fewer numbers of parcels available to produce a large tract of land.  The core area consists of an anchor and retail/corner retail uses.  Leaving the existing storage facility in place, the dimensions on the north would be retail abutting Olive and some other type of use like multi-family filling in as a buffer that transitions from street front retail to single family residential.
3. Commercial, residential to the left and additional commercial as illustrated by a 2007 development plan.

4. The full boat, as illustrated by another 2007 development plan.   Everything north of Olive to the boundaries between Woodson and 1-70, consisting of all commercial and requiring removal of a significant number of home. 
Most retail falls into a pretty narrow band of sales per square foot, so estimating what volume can come out of what size development is not magical.  The key is, knowing who your anchors are.  Mr. Browne stated that Novus is aware of specific interests and the volume associated with that interest.  That awareness, along with a detailed review of this project, has helped them to understand and feel comfortable about the viability of buying existing developed property, the cost of teardowns, the infrastructure that goes into clearing the site and making it ready for new development.  


Mr. Browne provided illustrations of several completed projects with similar mixes of retail, an anchor and residential.  He concluded by stating that what makes Novus unique for this type of redevelopment is the fact that they are a local company; most of their properties are within a 3-mile radius, and almost all of their work has been in the area of urban redevelopment.  Michael Koch, who is his son-in-law, is the company's Director of Leasing and under his leadership, Novus has an overall portfolio of approximately 99 percent fully leased properties. Mr. Browne stated his belief is that Novus's successful development of the Crestwood Sam's Club makes his company the first St. Louis developer to be awarded a Wal-Mart-related development in the last twenty years without the use of public assistance.  

Ms. Riganti stated that although Novus has been gracious enough to come in and provide their perspective, no RFP(s) have or will be issued without the guidance of Council.  So the question being proposed by staff, is should the City issue an RFP based on the background information and development community's perspective that has been provided?     

Councilmember Carr introduced Rosalind Williams, who participated in the redevelopment of Ferguson, Kirkwood and Meacham Park.  U City is a pool tax municipality, rather than a point of sale city, which sometimes raises concerns among developers about a municipality's interest in redevelopment because the portion of dollars they receive from such projects are reduced.  Councilmember Carr stated her constituents have expressed a desire to create something unique with the redevelopment of Olive.  Ms. Williams has experience in creating economic subsidy instruments that can be redirected and invested back into residential areas encompassed within a specific redevelopment's footprint; which in this case, would be Ward 3.   
Ms. Williams stated her experience in Kirkwood is similar to U City, in that they are also a pool sales tax municipality.  So when Kirkwood issued their RFP(s) for developing both a commercial and residential side, it included 135 acres of Meacham Park.  With the current interest in redeveloping Olive and the need for improvements in the 3rd Ward, U City has that same opportunity.  Residential and commercial can be married together, with commercial developments acting as an economic engine for the residential side.  She stated there are very few opportunities in this current environment to obtain monies for acquiring, rehabbing and infrastructure improvements in residential areas, however, there are a number of TIF mechanisms that can be utilized for mixed-use developments.  So U City should utilize these types of mechanisms since pool sales tax cities are unable to capture direct sales taxes for other uses like a point of sale community would be able to do; (50 percent of a TIF sales tax goes back to the County in a pool city.)   Under this scenario, the City could add additional projects to the commercial developments to include residential.  Ms. Williams proposed that instead of trying to accomplish everything under a TIF, the City creates a Redevelopment Plan which designates a specific area to be redeveloped.  Any development along the Olive corridor could be identified as individual projects, but the redeveloped area would include all of the 3rd Ward.  This mechanism could then be used to do some conservation type improvements in neighborhoods really suffering from attention and investment.  

Councilmember Carr asked Ms. Williams if her suggestion included both sides of Olive.  Ms. Williams stated that it could.

Councilmember Jennings asked how a TIF could be used to impact adjacent residential properties or buildings that have been in existence for sixty years, i.e., the 40 acres of land.  Ms. Williams stated it would depend on whether a commercial project was involved.  However, she was talking about residential areas with single family developments, not specific projects.  Councilmember Jennings asked what options would be available for homes beyond the 40 acres if the footprint could be enlarged to capture those residential streets?  Ms. Williams stated that Kirkwood's project area was 57 acres and Meacham Park's consisted of 135 acres.  So what they had to do was buy out some of the residential areas, a majority of which was paid for by the TIF.  She stated TIF(s) can be used for acquisition, site improvements, new construction, and rehabs.  So that specific section was defined as a conservation revitalization redevelopment rather than the acquisition of properties.  Every rental and owner-occupied house was rehabbed, land was purchased to give to developers for new construction, and some single family houses were moved to the residential area out of the commercial area.  It's all about leveraging to provide a community benefit that would otherwise not be included in a commercial development.  

Councilmember Smotherson stated Ms. Williams is talking about an opportunity to stabilize the entire residential area of the 3rd Ward through the utilization of a TIF to rehab and buy properties and eliminate the need for low-income tax credit developments.

 Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Williams if the City would leverage the commercial development by giving a portion of the TIF funds to developers and using the remaining portion for revitalization of the 3rd Ward?  Ms. Williams stated that was correct.  The  existing homeowners would gain a benefit by being able to make improves to their homes.  Councilmember Jennings asked if the same benefit applied to landlords?  Ms. Williams stated that would depend on how much money could be generated from the TIF and the type of neighborhood plan created.  The City and the neighborhood would have to work together to determine exactly what it is they needed to be done.  Councilmember Jennings asked if the goal should be to use the commercial development as a springboard for achieving the revitalization needed for residential properties located on the east end of U City?  Ms. Williams stated that was correct.  Councilmember Jennings asked if the bottom line is really that there is no cookie-cutter prescription for how to accomplish this rehab?    Ms. Williams stated that was correct.  Chicago has a Home Improvement Program where they use TIF funds in designated TIF areas to fix-up homes.  And even though Chicago's is more of a general, scattered site type of development, they have defined it by setting a maximum amount of $25,000 that a resident can obtain from the fund.  U City may want to develop an actual revitalization plan that includes only a portion of the houses since you don't have to necessarily generate all the monies that might be needed for residential redevelopment from the TIF.   You can leverage bank funds, energy conservation funds, and other matching grants.


Councilmember Jennings stated he envisions that the City would have to go through every neighborhood to ascertain a ballpark of the funds needed.  So, he is curious whether there is a specific formula to project this cost and ensure the TIF has enough money to complete these projects?   Ms. Williams stated the projection would be based on how much the type of projects Novus is talking about needs to be able to generate in order to pay back the notes or the financing of the project.  There are always limits to any project, but if the City does a total redevelopment area including the 3rd Ward, additional projects could be added along the corridor that could potentially generate supplemental funds. Councilmember Jennings questioned whether TIF funds could be used to lure developers for the construction of new homes on vacant lots?   Ms. Williams stated that although she would warn the City against subsidizing people that don't need to be subsidized, she would agree that there are an awful lot of vacant homes in the 3rd Ward.  So the desired outcome would be to create a balanced environment consisting of higher and lower income families, and you don't necessarily need new construction until you need it.  Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Williams if she was implying that the TIF should simply be used to attract developers rather than as a subsiding tool?  Ms. Williams stated that was correct. 
Councilmember Carr reminded everyone that the first order of business was to decide on whether to issue an RFP.  She stated the reason she had asked Ms. Williams to come to this meeting was to expand Council's thoughts on how they might approach the redevelopment of Olive.
Councilmember Jennings stated he would love to hear more of this conversation because the end result could mean that the City is open for business from Olive and 1-70 to Olive and Skinker.  

Ms. Riganti emphasized that although Novus would be happy to speak generally about the redevelopment in this area, at this point, they do not have a specific proposal before either City Council or staff. 
Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Riganti if Novus was looking for collaboration and direction from the City?  Ms. Riganti stated staff is looking for direction on whether or not to issue an RFP,  and if so, what it should look like?  Although Novus is the type of developer staff feels the City would benefit from, they must maintain an open and fair process, so currently, there are no partners at this table.  Councilmember Jennings asked if Novus was the only developer interested in the Olive/1-70 redevelopment?  Ms. Riganti stated staff has been talking to developers for many years, so there are definitely other interested parties.  

Mr. Browne stated Novus was asked to attend this meeting to provide a developer's perspective and publicize their interest in the redevelopment of this area.  However, from past experience with public/private partnerships, they believe this is a viable undertaking with more than enough revenue available for the commercial development or any other projects. 
Ms. Riganti provided Council with a snapshot of the RFP process:

· Council's feedback on whether an RFP should be issued

· Review of the 2007 RFP and Council feedback; a copy of the 2007 RFP will be provided to Council and made available online
· Issuance of the 2017 RFP for Council's review

· Review of Council feedback and determination of a submittal deadline

· Issuance of RFP to the development community

· Application review by staff, administration and City Council

· Subsequent review and discussion of applicable plans
· Negotiation between City and successful developer regarding proposed financial mechanisms; (a separate process is needed for each mechanism determined to be pertinent)

Councilmember Jennings stated his belief is that staff should move towards the issuance of an RFP.  However, additional meetings should be held prior to doing so, to ensure the proposal encapsulates the best results possible.  He stated as a member of the Olivette/U City Redevelopment Task Force, he would like to gain a better understanding of the Joint Development District, and whether there is an opportunity to collaborate with Olivette to enhance or compliment U City's vision.  And he would definitely be interested in learning more about land acquisition and how residents of the 3rd Ward could benefit from TIF funds.  He stated that East/West Gateway had previously been eying this area as a possible park and ride location which could lead to additional federal funds, and the Task Force has discussed the inclusion of a hotel, theater, shops and business incubators.  

Councilmember Smotherson stated he would also like to see staff proceed with the RFP, but his idea is to approach the plan from a U City perspective rather than a collaboration with Olivette.  

Councilmember McMahon asked Ms. Riganti if Council would have an opportunity to discuss the RFP prior to issuance?  Ms. Riganti stated that they would.  Councilmember McMahon stated based on that understanding, the conversations Councilmember Jennings has alluded to will happen in the course of the process.  So, it's time to move forward, because waiting will only delay what sounds to him like something that is going to be a lengthy process.   

(Councilmember Crow arrived at the meeting at 3:15 p.m.)

Councilmember Carr brought Councilmember Crow up to date and asked if he had any thoughts about the process?  Councilmember Crow stated he does not believe there is a downside to proceeding in the manner prescribed.  So, from his perspective, the real question is why wouldn't Council want to proceed with allowing staff to draft an RFP?
Councilmember Jennings stated he would like to explore the redevelopment opportunities presented by Ms. Williams and ensure that the RFP is not drafted in a way that prohibits applicants from understanding the City's desire to achieve more than just a commercial development.   

Councilmember Carr stated since an RFP, in and of itself, does not suggest any limitations, her belief is at this point, Council first needs to see what a potential developer's proposal for this area is going to look like.  And the next step would be to review the proposed financing vehicles to determine how they can best be applied to achieve a total redevelopment package.

Ms. Riganti explained that the concepts expressed by Council represent two separate and distinct projects.  The first is the issuance of an RFP and receipt of a developer's proposal which may request public financing.  The second requires the City to create a TIF District which includes residential, prepares the redevelopment plan and then issues an RFP to developers.  She stated that since a TIF District can always be explored, her suggestion would be to utilize the shorter process, which is to issue an RFP specifically for this area in order to determine what type of responses will be received and what type of financing mechanisms might be requested, 

Councilmember Carr stated she would like to see the kind of development that is representative of a real game-changer; that has been planned, vetted and voted upon by Council to ensure that whatever anchor comes in has the ability to attract further development.  And that the only way to get there is to issue the RFP and see what comes back.  Councilmember Carr then asked if there was a consensus among Council to proceed in this manner?  

Councilmember Jennings stated that in spite of the fact he remains interested in learning more about the TIF District, he would be amenable to Councilmember Carr's suggestion.  

Consensus was unanimous. 

ADJOURNMENT

Hearing no additional questions or comments, Councilmember Carr adjourned the Study Session at 3:23 p.m.

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk
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